## **NEWS AND NOTES**

## PERSONAL AND MISCELLANEOUS

Compiled by the Managing Editor

As announced in the preceding issue of the Review, the forty-fourth annual meeting of the American Political Science Association will be held next December 28–30 in Chicago, with headquarters at the Palmer House. Arrangements have been completed also for holding the forty-fifth annual meeting in New York City, December 28–30, 1949, with headquarters at the Hotel Roosevelt.

The Committee on Awards of the American Political Science Association invites competition for three awards (in the form of scrolls) to be conferred on the authors of outstanding works in the field of political science. The awards are presented at the annual (December) meeting of the Association, by the following donors: the Woodrow Wilson Foundation, for the best publication on government and democracy; the Wendell Willkie Memorial Building, for the best publication in the field of international relations; the Franklin D. Roosevelt Memorial Foundation, for the best publication in the field of government and human welfare. Eligible for consideration for these awards are any publications (in the form of books, articles, or monographs) written by citizens or residents of the United States. The publications may be submitted by the author or the publisher. To be considered for this year's awards, a work must have been published between October 1, 1947, and September 30, 1948, inclusive; and six copies of the publication must be in the hands of the committee not later than October 1, 1948. The copies should be sent to the appropriate panel chairman, as follows: for the Wilson award, to Professor Carl B. Swisher, Johns Hopkins University; for the Willkie award, to Dean Payson S. Wild, Jr., Harvard University; for the Roosevelt award, to Professor Charles C. Rohlfing, University of Pennsylvania. Any member of the American Political Science Association (as well as the author or publisher) may propose a publication for any of the awards. Further information may be obtained from the chairman of the Committee on Awards (Professor Francis W. Coker, Yale University) or from the respective panel chairmen.

Professor Pendleton Herring, formerly of Harvard University, and more recently an officer of the Carnegie Corporation of New York, has been appointed president of the Social Science Research Council in succession to Dr. Donald Young, recently named director of the Russell Sage Foundation.

Professor Charles M. Hardin, of the University of Chicago, has accepted a three-month appointment with the Tennessee Valley Authority to make a special study of its program in the field of agriculture.

Dr. James K. Pollock has been named James Orin Murfin Professor of Political Science at the University of Michigan. The first holder of this chair was the late Joseph Ralston Hayden.

Professor Harold Zink, of DePauw University, has accepted a professorship at Ohio State University, where he will be in charge of the work in comparative government. He will make a six-weeks visit to England during the coming summer.

Professor Schuyler Wallace, of Columbia University, is at Stanford University during the summer quarter as visiting professor.

Professor Herbert von Beckerath will be on sabbatical leave from Duke University during the year 1948-49, and has accepted invitations to lecture at the Institut des Hautes Études Internationales and the Universities of Bonn, Munich, and Hamburg.

During the past spring, Professor Charles E. Merriam continued his series of lectures at the University of Chicago under the auspices of the Walgreen Foundation, dealing with problems of political leadership.

On April 12, Professor Robert R. Wilson, of Duke University, returned from Turkey, where he had delivered five lectures on public international law at the University of Istanbul and two lectures on the same subject at the University of Ankara. The trip was made at the invitation of these universities and upon nomination of the Division of International Exchange of Persons, Department of State.

Professors Herman Finer, of the University of Chicago, and Vincent M. Barnett, Jr., of Williams College, have joined the staff of the department of political science at the University of California at Los Angeles for the current first summer session. Professor Finer is offering work in comparative government and political theory and Professor Barnett in public law.

Professor Charles Grove Haines, a former president of the American Political Science Association, will retire as professor of political science at the University of California at Los Angeles on July 1, 1948. He will, however, offer a course in constitutional law and a seminar in public law during the second summer session (August 1-September 11). Following his retirement, Professor Haines will reside at Laguna Beach, California, and continue research and publication on the rôle of the Supreme Court in American political life.

At the middle of March, Dr. William P. Maddox, director of the Foreign Service Training Institute, visited Duke University and spoke to a group of students under the auspices of the department of political science. Professor Leslie Lipson, of Swarthmore College, and Professor William P. Tucker and Mrs. Dorothy Jacobson, of Macalester College, are teaching in the University of Minnesota summer session.

During the spring, Professor Lennox A. Mills, of the University of Minnesota, delivered a lecture before the Institute of International Affairs at the University of Omaha on the topic, "American Foreign Policy in Eastern Asia."

Professor H. H. Wilson, of Princeton University, will spend the coming summer in England studying the British labor movement.

Dr. William C. Ide, teaching fellow and tutor at Harvard University during the past year, has been appointed assistant professor of comparative government at Claremont Men's College.

Professors Russell H. Fitzgibbon and H. Arthur Steiner, of the University of California at Los Angeles, took part in the program of the spring meeting of the Institute of World Affairs at Riverside, California.

Professor Avery Leiserson, of the University of Chicago, has accepted a summer appointment with the Commission on the Organization of the Executive Branch of the Government, and will work with the staff of the Brookings Institution.

Professor A. P. d'Entreves, Serena Professor of Italian Studies, and Fellow of Magdalen College, Oxford, England, gave a series of lectures at the University of Chicago during the spring quarter on "Natural Law; A Study of the European Tradition in Ethics."

Dr. Max M. Kampelman, of the University of Minnesota, will be on the staff as a lecturer at the University of Wisconsin's School for Workers this summer. He has been lecturing and acting as a consultant for a number of trade unions in Minnesota and Wisconsin.

Dr. Werner Levi, of the University of Minnesota, will accompany a group of students to Germany this summer under the program initiated at Minnesota entitled, "Society for the Promotion of Amity Among Nations." He will also give lectures to German students at the University of Marburg.

Professors Francis W. Coker, of Yale University, and Kenneth C. Wheare, Gladstone Professor of Government and Public Administration at Oxford University, will teach in the coming summer session of the University of Michigan. Professor Coker will conduct courses on recent political thought and Professor Wheare on British government and politics.

In May, Dr. Donald C. Stone, formerly assistant director of the U. S. Bureau of the Budget, was appointed director of administration for the Economic Coöperation Administration.

Dr. Royden J. Dangerfield, professor of political science and executive vice-president at the University of Oklahoma, has accepted a professor-ship at the University of Wisconsin and will assume his new duties at the middle of the coming academic year. Dr. Leon Epstein, of the University of Oregon, has been appointed assistant professor at Wisconsin and will begin work in September. Professor Dangerfield will conduct courses in international relations and Professor Epstein in political theory and comparative government.

Professor Leslie Lipson, of Swarthmore College, has been invited by the Canadian Political Science Association to speak at the forthcoming convention in Vancouver. He also has received a research grant to undertake a study of Canadian government as part of a program of research in comparative democracy.

Professor Gordon Skilling, of Dartmouth College, has been awarded a grant-in-aid by the Social Science Research Council for the completion of a study of the Czech-German national conflict begun during residence in Central Europe during 1937–39. He will spend the summer of 1948 in Prague.

Dr. Marshall M. Knappen has been appointed professor of political science at the University of Michigan. He will devote three-fourths of his time to adult education activities of the Extension Service in the field of government and allied subjects.

Professor C. Herman Pritchett, of the University of Chicago, accepted an appointment for the spring and summer quarters with the Commission on the Organization of the Executive Branch of the Government, and is studying the federal regulatory agencies.

Professor Frank W. Prescott, of the University of Chattanooga, will teach at Duke University during the first term of the coming summer session.

Professor James K. Pollock, of the University of Michigan, left for Germany at the middle of May to serve for two months or more as adviser to General Clay.

Professor D. Mackenzie Brown, of Santa Barbara College, California, is taking sabbatical leave at the close of the current semester and will proceed to India and China for research, principally on Indian legal development.

President Henry R. Spencer announces that, in continuation of last year's Association panel on Citizens' Political Participation, a committee of the same name has been set up, under the chairmanship of Professor Ben A. Arneson, of Ohio Wesleyan University. The full membership will be announced in a future issue of the Review.

Biographical sketches have been completed for the second edition of the *Directory* of the American Political Science Association. Publication, somewhat delayed because of printing difficulties general throughout the country, is scheduled for the coming winter.

At Connecticut College, Mrs. Mary Trackett Reynolds has been advanced from a lecturership to an assistant professorship.

By error, the author of an article on social security in Canada, published in the Canadian Journal of Economics and Political Science, was indicated in the August, 1947, Review (p. 834) as John L. McDougall. The name should have been Raphael Tuck. During the past year, Dr. Tuck was appointed to an associate professorship at Newcomb College, Tulane University.

Dr. Felix Nigro, who recently received his degree at the University of Wisconsin, has accepted an assistant professorship at the University of Texas.

Mr. Edward W. Mill, formerly assistant chief of the Division of Philippine Affairs in the Department of State, has been assigned to the American Embassy in Manila as Second Secretary of Embassy.

Professor Clarence Senior has resigned as director of the Social Science Research Center, University of Puerto Rico, to become associate director of the Puerto Rican Migration Study at the Bureau of Applied Social Research, Columbia University. Mr. Simon Rottenberg has been appointed acting director of the Center.

Professor Joseph Dunner, of Grinnell College, will teach at the University of Nanking during the months of July and August. Before leaving for China, Professor Dunner will open the National Conference for the Prevention of World War III at Grinnell College—a conference sponsored by the Citizens Committee for United Nations Reform, the General Federation of Women's Clubs, and a number of civic and religious organizations.

The department of political science at Cleveland College, Western Reserve University, has added to its staff Mr. Jack G. Day, formerly vice-chairman of the Wage Stabilization Board, Dr. Robert H. Rawson, formerly with the Bureau of the Budget, and Dr. Max Mark, a pupil of

Professor Hans Kelsen at the University of Vienna. Mr. Day, as associate professor, will be responsible for the fields of constitutional and administrative law; Dr. Rawson, with similar rank, will specialize in administration; and Dr. Mark, who has just come to the United States after seven years in the Far East, will serve as lecturer in international relations and comparative government.

Professor Roger Pinto, of the Faculty of Law, University of Lille, France, is available for lecture courses (of as much as three or four months' duration, and in English) in American colleges and universities. He is at present engaged upon a study of French and American administrative law. Institutions interested are requested to make the fact known to the Carnegie Foundation in Paris.

Dr. Majid Khadduri, of the American University of Beirut, and during the academic year 1947–48 a visiting member of the faculty at Indiana University, has accepted appointment as visiting assistant professor of political science at the University of Chicago, and will give special courses on the Near East.

Professor R. H. Tawney, of the University of London, gave two series of lectures at the University of Chicago during the spring quarter, one dealing with the revolutions of the seventeenth century and the other with British social democracy.

Professors Robert Horn and Walter Johnson, of the University of Chicago, are members of the faculty of the summer school at Salzburg.

Professor Roland Young, of Carleton College, is teaching at the University of Chicago during the summer quarter, giving courses on the legislative process and international relations. Starting this fall, he will hold a professorship at Northwestern University.

Dr. Harold A. Van Dorn, formerly of Rutgers University, and more recently with the Civil Aëronautics Board, served as lecturer in political science at the University of California during the recent semester.

Dr. Leon H. Ellis, lecturer in political science at Duke University, has accepted a summer position at the University of Idaho, where he will conduct a course in international law and a seminar in international politics.

Dr. Morgan Thomas has been appointed to an assistant professorship at the University of Michigan.

Messrs. David A. Farrelly and Harold Chase, graduate students in the department of politics at Princeton University, have accepted teaching positions at U.C.L.A. and the University of Delaware, respectively. Dr. Channing Liem has resigned his instructorship at Princeton University to accept an appointment with United States Military Government in Korea.

Dr. Gilbert R. Barnhart has resigned his instructorship at the University of California at Los Angeles to accept a position with the Department of Agriculture in Washington.

Professor Hugh A. Bone, of Queens College, has accepted a professorship at the University of Washington, where he will take over the work in political parties, legislation, and public opinion and propaganda.

During the spring quarter at Stanford University, Professor Dwight Waldo, of the University of California, offered a course on administrative theory, and Mr. Donald A. Rutledge, of the Arabian-American Oil Company, conducted a seminar on personnel management. During the winter quarter, Mr. Joseph Rupley, federal field representative of the U.S. Bureau of the Budget, conducted a seminar on federal field operations.

Professor Joseph S. Roucek, of Hofstra College, spoke at the annual meeting of the American Academy of Political and Social Science on April 3 on "One World Versus an Iron Curtain World." This summer, he will be visiting professor of political science, international relations, and education at the University of Southern California, giving also a course at Occidental College entitled "Beyond the Iron Curtain."

On leave from Stanford University during the spring quarter for work in Washington were Professors Graham H. Stuart, completing his history of the Department of State, and Robert H. Connery, completing a research project for the Department of the Navy.

Professor Philip W. Buck, of Stanford University, went to England in June for a year of research. At the beginning of the current academic year, he was succeeded as chairman of the International Relations Program at Stanford by Professor James T. Watkins, IV.

During the past two years, Dr. Francis O. Wilcox, chief of staff of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee and member of the Legislative Reference Service, has been conducting a seminar on International Organization at the School of Advanced International Studies in Washington, and also has lectured at various universities on the rôle of Congress in the conduct of American foreign relations.

Professor Harold H. Sprout, of Princeton University, addressed the American Philosophical Society at its meeting of April 23 on "The Impact of Changing Conditions on Civilian-Military Relations in the United States."

Professor George A. Graham, of Princeton University, has been appointed a member of the official committee on Indian affairs set up by the Commission on the Organization of the Executive Branch of the Government. His special assignment will be to work with John R. Nichols, president of the New Mexico College of Agriculture and Mechanic Arts, Charles J. Rhoads, commissioner of Indian Affairs, and Gilbert Darlington, on a review and appraisal of the Indian policy of the American government.

At Roosevelt College of Chicago, Mr. George H. Watson, chairman of the political science department, has been promoted to the rank of professor, and Messrs. Robert Reno and Benedict Mayers have been made associate professors. Other members of the present political science staff are: Ludwig Freund, Dale Pontius, Frank Untermeyer, Arnold Kuhn, Seymour Mann, Louis Rosenthal, Esther Seeman, and Robert Siebenschuh.

In conjunction with the Chicago Division of the American Civil Liberties Union, Roosevelt College of Chicago has arranged a series of six public lectures on "The Status of Civil Liberties." Professor Charles E. Merriam, of the University of Chicago, spoke on March 9 on "Civil Liberties in the Modern State," and Professor Robert E. Cushman, of Cornell University, on April 13 on "Subversive Activity and Government Investigation."

The seventh annual Intercollegiate Leadership Conference held at Russell Sage College, Troy, New York, April 23–24, was featured by a mock party convention, with students of Russell Sage and other colleges participating.

The Social Science Division of the University of Chicago has authorized a Committee on Communications to develop a program of research and instruction in this area. The chairman is Dean Bernard Berelson of the Graduate Library School, and Professor Avery Leiserson represents the political science department.

During the spring quarter at the University of Chicago, the Walgreen Foundation offered a series of five lectures on problems of state government, each given by a governor of one of the states.

The Michigan state department of public administration and the college's department of history and political science are joint sponsors of Michigan State College's third Summer Workshop in State and Local Government in Michigan, to be held July 6-23. As in the past, the course is designed primarily for teachers and prospective teachers of civics and social studies in the elementary and secondary schools of Michigan. The

instructional staff includes some seventy state, county, and city officials, teachers of government in Michigan colleges and universities, secondary school teachers, and lay persons who have an interest in education and government.

In coöperation with the American Institute of Pacific Relations, the University of Wisconsin will hold a Far Eastern Institute at Madison, July 5–16. Lecturers and discussion leaders will include Mr. T. A. Bisson, writer on Far Eastern affairs; Professor John K. Fairbank, of Harvard University, Dr. Andrew J. Grajdanzev, traveller and author; Professor Karl J. Pelzer, of Yale University; Professor Amry Vandenbosch, of the University of Kentucky; and Professors Glenn T. Trewartha and Eugene P. Boardman, of the University of Wisconsin.

The Committee on Education and Research in Planning at the University of Chicago, Professor Rexford G. Tugwell, chairman, has been authorized to grant graduate degrees in planning.

With the collaboration of the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Mount Holyoke College is conducting an Institute on the United Nations, starting June 20 and ending July 17. The four weeks are devoted, respectively, to "The United States and the Soviet Union in the United Nations," "Political Transformations in the East," "The European Economic Crisis and World Recovery," and "Security in an Atomic Age."

An all-day Conference on Problems of American Foreign Policy in the Far East was held at the University of Pennsylvania on April 30, under joint sponsorship of the Foreign Policy Association and the University of Pennsylvania. Among Conference leaders were Messrs. Owen Lattimore, Paul Linebarger, T. A. Bisson, Edwin O. Reischauer, Shannon McCune, Lawrence K. Rosinger, and Miss Virginia Thompson. Participants from the University of Pennsylvania included Drs. E. B. Cale, Robert Strausz-Hupé, and Norman Palmer.

Special lectures at the University of Pennsylvania in April under auspices of the department of political science included "The Search for Security," by Dr. E. H. Carr, Institute of Advanced Studies, Princeton, N. J.; "Nationalism and Peace-Making," by Professor Hans Kohn, Smith College; and "Problems of the Forty-Billion-Dollar National Budget," by James E. Webb, director of the U. S. Bureau of the Budget.

Two panel discussions, planned by Professor Earl L. Shoup, of Western Reserve University, and participated in by some fifteen teachers of political science in colleges and universities of northern Ohio, took place at Western Reserve University in March. One discussion was devoted to personalities, and the other to issues, of the 1948 presidential campaign.

The University of Florida has announced the establishment of a Public Administration Clearing House, aimed at making available research and consultant facilities in the field of public administration. Dr. Arthur J. Waterman, Jr., is director of research.

On April 9 and 10, the Social Science Section of the Ohio College Association met at the Seneca Hotel in Columbus, Ohio. The morning session was given over to a committee report on "Ohio Constitutional Revision," under the chairmanship of Professor Harvey Walker, of Ohio State University. New officers are J. M. Peterson, Miami University, president; David King, University of Akron, vice-president; Miss Mona Fletcher, Kent State University, secretary-treasurer.

The Department of State announced in March that the Board of Examiners for the Foreign Service had decided to hold, on September 27–30, a written examination for appointment as Foreign Service officer. The examination will be held at all American diplomatic posts and consulates and at eighteen civil service examination centers in the United States. Applications for authorization to take the examination must be received by the Board of Examiners on or before July 1.

From July 19 through August 13, the University of Michigan Summer Session will offer a special four weeks session in survey research methods. The program will include introductory and advanced courses in survey research and sampling methods as well as a course in methods of statistical analysis. The survey research courses will cover study design, questionnaire construction, interview technique, coding methods, and related material. An introductory course in survey methods will precede the more advanced courses, running from June 21 to July 19. Inquiries may be addressed to Survey Research Center, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor.

Under the direction of Professor Bernard Hyink, the University of Redlands has inaugurated a program of public service internships, and selected senior students interested in government service are now being afforded opportunity for direct experience with government. Seven are securing training in the personnel office of the Army Air Service Command, U. S. War Department, San Bernardino, California, and from the city of Redlands—three being engaged in a reclassification study of all employees of the Air Base, and four conducting projects concerned with revision of the city ordinances and a survey of street lighting.

The Carnegie Corporation has made a grant of \$225,000 over three years to the Brookings Institution for support of summer seminars dealing with methods and materials for teaching courses relating to American foreign policy. Brookings prepares special reports on current policy prob-

lems which, after discussion in the seminars, are distributed as teaching materials for university courses in international relations.

A regional association of Northern California political scientists was established March 13, 1948, at a meeting at Stanford University attended by sixty-three representatives from fifteen institutions. The following officers were elected: Eric C. Bellquist, University of California, president; Floyd A. Cave, San Francisco State College, vice-president; Earl C. Campbell, San José State College, secretary-treasurer; and, as council members, David M. French, Mills College, Charles Fairman, Stanford University, Bernard L. Kronick, Sacramento State College, Carl Buckman, Fresno State College, Luella J. Hall, Salinas Junior College, and John W. Smith, Stanford University.

The sixth annual spring meeting of the Pennsylvania Political Science and Public Administration Association was held at Harrisburg on April 23–24, with about fifty members in attendance. Professor Wallace Brewster, of Pennsylvania State College, presided at a session on "Political Science Approaches to American Government;" Professor Donald Harter, of the University of Pennsylvania, at a luncheon meeting on "Political Party Techniques in 1948;" and the president of the Association, Professor Jacob Tanger, of Pennsylvania State College, at a dinner meeting on "Developments in Pennsylvania Administration."

Meeting at Portland, Oregon, on April 17 and 18, political scientists from British Columbia, Idaho, Oregon, and Washington organized a Pacific Northwest Political Science Association. A program was devoted to both round-table discussions and general sessions. The following officers were elected: president, Kenneth C. Cole, University of Washington; vice-president, Maure Goldschmidt, Reed College; secretary-treasurer, Dell G. Hitchner, University of Washington; executive council members: H. F. Angus, University of British Columbia; U. G. Dubach, Lewis and Clark College; Claudius O. Johnson, State College of Washington; Eva S. Ogg, North Idaho Junior College; John Swarthout, Oregon State College; and Hugh J. Tudor, College of Puget Sound. The Association has designated the Western Political Quarterly as its official organ.

On April 24, 25, and 26 there was held at Ann Arbor under the sponsor-ship of the Institute of Public Administration of the University of Michigan, in cooperation with the Carnegie Corporation of New York, a Conference on the Organization of the Executive Branch of the Government. Political scientists who participated were William Anderson, Marshall Dimock, Rowland A. Egger, Herbert Emmerich, James W. Fesler, Joseph P. Harris, James Hart, Arthur N. Holcombe, Arthur W. Macmahon, Harvey C. Mansfield, Roscoe C. Martin, Lewis Meriam, Charles

E. Merriam, John D. Millett, Don K. Price, Wallace S. Sayre, Lloyd M. Short, Lent D. Upson, and John A. Vieg. In addition, some of the members of the Hoover Commission and its staff were present. Professor James K. Pollock, chairman of the department of political science and a member of the Commission, served as host, while Professor John W. Lederle, secretary of the Institute of Public Administration, handled local arrangements and Professor C. Ferrel Heady acted as reporter.

The Sixth Conference of Midwest Political Scientists was held at the Claypool Hotel, Indianapolis, April 30, May 1 and 2. The opening session on Friday evening was addressed by Professor Harold J. Laski, of the London School of Economics and Political Science, on "The Prospects for Democratic Government." He was introduced by George H. Watson, of Roosevelt College, through whom Mr. Laski's appearance was made possible. Six informal group meetings on Saturday morning dealt, respectively, with "Fair Employment Practice Commission Progress in the Midwest," "The Problem of Getting Students Interested in Practical Politics," "State Constitutional Changes in the Midwest," "Recent Developments in American Constitutional Law," "Political Trends in the Middle West," and "Labor and Industrial Relations." The annual business meeting, held in connection with a Saturday luncheon, was presided over by Harold Zink, retiring chairman of the Managerial Committee. Placed on the Managerial Committee for the ensuing year were Llewellyn Pfankuchen (chairman), Richard G. Browne, E. Allen Helms, Jack Reeves, H. W. Ward, and Harold Zink. Members of the new Program Committee are Paul C. Bartholomew (chairman), John L. Auble, Asher N. Christensen, John Brown Mason, and Robert F. Steadman. Harry W. Voltmer was continued as secretary-treasurer. A Saturday dinner session was addressed by President Henry R. Spencer of the American Political Science Association. On Saturday evening, Hans Leonhardt discussed "The Nuernberg Trials," and Edward H. Buehrig spoke on "American Policy and the United Nations." The program was concluded by two section meetings on Sunday forenoon dealing with "Political Trends in Europe" and "Political Trends in the Far East." Over 200 registrations made this the best attended meeting ever held by the Midwest Conference. The program committee was composed of E. Allen Helms (chairman), Paul C. Bartholomew, Marshall E. Dimock, Marshall Knappen, and William S. Shepherd. Wallace P. Rusterholtz was chairman of the committee on local arrangements. The Conference accepted an invitation of the University of Wisconsin to meet in Madison April 22-24, 1949.